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Whitehall Choir

Minutes of an Annual General Meeting 

held at St Stephen’s Church, Rochester Row, London SW1

on Tuesday 6th July 2010 at 6.30 pm
1. The Chairman opened the meeting at 6.30 pm.
Apologies
2. Apologies were received in advance from: Christina Scharff, Kate Johnston,  Moira Roach, Danny Tomkins
Minutes of 2009 AGM
3. The minutes of the 2009 AGM were adopted as a true record.
Secretary’s Report
4. The Secretary delivered his report on the 2009–10 season (Annex A).  There were no matters arising.  Sam thanked Jonathan for his work as Secretary. 
Treasurer’s Report
5. The Treasurer delivered his report on the 2009–10 season, (Annex C).  He gave special thanks to the members who organise the choir refreshments at rehearsals each week, to Moira Roach for setting up the new friends scheme, to Paul Spicer for organising our soloists and obtaining sponsorship from the Josephine Baker Trust and to Martin Humphreys for his work on advertising in the press. These achievements are of considerable financial benefit to the choir.
Discussion:
Ben Nicholls asked why the Brandenburg Sinfonia take all of the ticket sales on the concerts that we do jointly with them at St Martin’s in the Fields. Sam and Ken jointly replied that this is their standard arrangement and that other choirs would take up the offer of singing with them instead. Michael Growcott asked why the rehearsal fees in the account are higher this year. Ken replied that we had two extra rehearsals, one all day one and one in the evening. Tamsin Cousins advised that the website costs for this season were for the domain and service only. Regarding fundraising, a question was asked on what happened to the May Fayre. Sam replied that we had not continued with this activity as it had proved difficult to gather sufficient sources to man a stand. Regarding the possibility of finding a replacement for the Ritz carols in the run up to Christmas, Martin Humphreys said that he has three or four leads. Ben asked if there is a cap on membership of the choir and Sam replied that we are limited to a total of 76 due to the overall limit of 100 performers at St John’s Smith Square. Ben also asked about having associations with other choirs in order to put on a bigger concert. Paul replied that he would be cautious of our identity if we did that. Michael Growcott questioned the Come and Sing fee for choir members (we charged £5 this time when we had also discussed raising it to £10), he also asked if we could increase our charges for refreshments at weekly rehearsals. Katherine Herzberg commented that marketing a summer concert without an orchestra would be difficult.
Sam thanked Ken for all his hard work as Treasurer.
Conductor’s Report
6. The Conductor delivered his report on the 2009–10 season (Annex B).
Discussion:
Lis Warren, regarding late arrivals at weekly rehearsals, what are the reasons? Sam responded that part reps are charged with having conversations with individuals regarding this. Sam also suggested that this issue be taken as a committee item at the next meeting. Monica proposed a vote of thanks to Paul for all he does to improve the sound of the choir.
Financial resolutions
7. A motion was put forward NOT to increase the member subscription. A vote was taken with the result of For: 10, Against: 25, Abstentions: 4. The annual subscription will therefore be increased in line with inflation (approximately £10).
Election of Officers and Committee
8. Before handing over the Chair of the meeting for the elections, Sam warmly thanked: the committee who work very hard on the running of the choir, the Jubilee Fund trustees, Tamsin and Moira for their work on the website, Philip Pratley for his work as Concert Manager, William Longland for preparing the concert programmes, Richard Grafen for organising the programme printing, all those who look after opening and closing the church for rehearsals, especially Michael for putting out the chairs each week, James Longford as a fabulous accompanist and Rose Chandler and Laurence Grace for all their work in organising the choir music, a complex task which they carry out at minimum financial cost to the choir.

9. Philip Pratley was confirmed as Returning Officer. 

10. Two nominations were received for the position of Chairman, Graham Hand and Jonathan Williams. A ballot was held and Graham Hand was elected as Chairman. 

11. There were single nominations for Treasurer and Secretary and they were elected unopposed for the 2010–11 season. The new Officers are as follows:

	Chairman


	Graham Hand

	Treasurer


	Ken Holmes



	Secretary


	Ben Nicholls


12. No other nominations having been received, the following Committee members were elected for the 2009–10 season:

	Publicity


	Ruth Eastman Martin Humphreys

	Librarian


	Rose Chandler
Laurence Grace

	Business Manager
	Katherine Herzberg

Penny Prior

	Sop Rep


	Kate Goulden



	Alto Rep


	Liz Walton



	Tenor Rep


	Patrick Haighton



	Bass Rep


	Malcolm Todd



	BIS Rep


	Richard Grafen




These nominations were passed unanimously
Any Other Business
13. A question was asked as to whether the Banqueting House is still a possibility for a concert next season. The answer is that it is under consideration but not yet booked.
Close of meeting
14. There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting.
Jonathan Williams

Hon. Secretary

ANNEX A - Report of the Secretary on the 2009-10 Season
As I started to prepare this year’s Secretary’s report for the AGM, I reflected first on the new and notable things that the choir has achieved during what has now been 7 years that I have been involved with the committee as Secretary – 
· the Christmas concert here at St Stephens, this year will be the eighth

· the London premiere of a new work by our own conductor – The Deciduous Cross

· The recording of two CDs

· Come & Sing events of which we have now held four in Clapham
and of course a wide range of successful concerts with varied programmes.  So much to look back on, indeed much to build the future on – and most under the leadership of Sam as our Chairman, now standing down after five very hard working years on our behalf.
So to this year.  For our first term we had the clear task of putting on a performance of Judas Maccabaeus.  I say clear task in that it has become a regular formula for us, to stage a major baroque work such as an oratorio, at St John’s Smith Square.  Each has been different and good in its own way, but my own view is that we really excelled ourselves this time.  Certainly my own audience, usually critical and hard to please, said it was the best concert they had been to by the Whitehall Choir – bar one.  It’s a good work to put across to the audience and we were truly rewarded with a record number of tickets sold – the central area being full except for the last few rows.
After our regular concert here, and Christmas without the Ritz (wasn’t the same was it?) we were back in January … to snow.  It was so cold that we were frozen out of here and had to decamp to 1 Victoria Street.  Grateful thanks go to Richard Grafen and David Rawlins for organising this for us and for escorting us in and out of the building.  It was good to work with Neil Ferris again for our performance of the Brahm’s Requiem to a novel orchestration for the Brandenburg Sinfonia at St Martin’s in the Fields.
We then settled into the rehearsals for our Banqueting House concert – a contrast between the Puccini Messa di Gloria and the Poulenc songs.  The latter contained a deceptive amount of detail but our repeated study was rewarded in a fine performance on the day, especially the men-only sections (am I allowed to say that?).  As is customary at the Banqueting House, our singing was beautifully complemented by James’s rendition of Ravel’s Sonatine.
And so to the summer term and the concert just delivered.  A Mass double bill – same plot, different interpretations.  The music was very accessible and quite easy to learn so it was rewarding to be able to focus on our performance skills and get the best out of the scores.  Along the way, we also enjoyed a good Choral Workshop at the Church of the Holy Spirit, Clapham.  We had a number of Elgar aficionados who had turned up especially for the Music Makers, with the consequence that we managed a very credible performance on the back of just a day’s work.  Thanks go to Robert Bowles for hosting us again and for the help willing given by many choir members to make the day successful.
Just before I close, I would like to thank Rachel Salisbury (now ?) for her work as Assistant Secretary.  She has worked with William to produce some fantastic concert programmes and also has always been willing to stand in and take the minutes for me at meetings where I have been unable to attend.  I would also like to give my personal thanks to Sam, now retiring as Chairman (I am sure I won’t be alone in this).  As I said at the start, we have come a long way in the last five years and it has been a pleasure to work with Sam as the Secretary during this time.
Jonathan Williams

Hon. Secretary
ANNEX B - Report of the Conductor on the 2009-10 Season
I sometimes complain to myself about the Whitehall Choir and think – what if...what if all the singers on the books actually sang in all our concerts. What if we had more people attending all rehearsals, what if everyone took the whole rehearsal period as seriously as everyone takes the last week before a concert? It can be an intensely frustrating experience conducting this choir. I come all the way down from the Midlands every Tuesday for the privilege of conducting this group and when I get here half the choir seats are empty, the bell keeps ringing as more people gradually gather and we eventually settle down to a more or less purposeful rehearsal. I often think what this choir could be if everyone in it was as committed as those who show that kind of commitment week in and week out. The concert we have just had demonstrates the point admirably. It was mostly superb. Just our repertoire, well prepared and, given the final lift by a demonstrably excellent orchestra, pulled the rabbit out of the hat. It was outstanding in almost every way. BUT, and I am going to get my grouses out of the way at the start of this report for a change(!), the choir I thought I had auditioned and listed as members was only part of what the Whitehall Choir is supposed to be on paper. Each Tuesday I am never quite sure who will be there, and whether or not those who are there will sing on the day, and whether or not those are NOT there will sing on the day. Some we know about in advance, others slither off into the murk as term progresses. We began the year with a tenor section of which almost any choir would be proud. By the concert that force had been halved and (sorry to personalise this, guys) two of the remaining ones were not at the final rehearsal leaving one 1st tenor to manage by himself. Come the Sanctus of the Weber and the real weaknesses are then obvious. I said when we were rehearsing this that this movement marked out whether or not we are a really good choir or just a good one. Well, this movement let the performance down. 
I am really sorry to go on about this. We are all basically on a high from an excellent concert with terrific feedback from the orchestra and audience alike. But, for me, I see a choir which still has too much of the dilettante for my liking. Do people’s ambitions not stretch further than having a nice social time together and singing well? I know this is not the case with many of you who take it seriously, work hard and turn up regularly and punctually. I also know about people’s hugely responsible jobs and the fact that punctuality relates to the demands of a minister or an MP or whoever. But, if I am really honest, I would like to take last Saturday’s concert as a starting point for a general upping of our game. I am sure you will all acknowledge that the tenors and basses sang the ‘solo’ parts in the Puccini beautifully at the Banqueting house. I am sure you will acknowledge that the sopranos’ sound in this Haydn/Weber concert was also hugely improved. The altos, too, gave us terrific phrases especially those moments where the tessitura was high. Everything is on the right trajectory as I try, constantly, to instil a good vocal technique into the choir’s psyche.  This is why, for me, the Sanctus of the Weber was so disappointing. It was the one bit of basically unaccompanied singing in which you had a chance to shine without being given an orchestral halo. Enough said. There is work to do and we will continue to do it. You should also take from this the encouragement that I feel so strongly about you and that I feel it is possible to make this group a better and better one. As we grow and improve the reputation will spread and more and more high quality voices will come to join us. But we have to get to that stage.
We have had excellent concerts this past season. Judas Maccabaeus was another Handel blockbuster which turned heads and was an outstanding performance. Again, core repertoire for us. Music we really sing well. The London Baroque Sinfonia are such a pleasure to work with and support us wonderfully. Excellent soloists, once we had tamed the over-ambitious counter tenor, Russell Harcourt, from his wilder excesses of ornamentation and cadenza! I am so enjoying moving through the canon of these great Handel masterpieces. 
The Puccini/Poulenc concert was also excellent and it was nice to sing such different repertoire in that great space. This gave us more opportunities to work on our general quality of sound and the result was fine. It was great to have the unexpected bonus at our workshop day of Rosie Aldridge to sing the mezzo part in Elgar’s Music Makers. This was a terrific day which I enjoyed very much. People sang heart and soul and the result was amazing on so short a rehearsal period.
So, a really good season, and we do move forwards all the time. But it is because we move forward that I have the ambition to see the choir move up into a higher echelon of the hierarchy of London choirs. Hence my moanings earlier!

Now I want to talk about Sam. When she announced that she was to resign as chairman my world fell apart. Not literally of course, but I want to put on record that she has been the best choir chairman in my – I think – 28 years of conducting amateur choral groups. She is hard working, quick, intelligent, sympathetic, helpful, business-like, hard-nosed when needed (which it often is), brilliant at dealing with all the grouses and groans which come in shoal loads from many of you every week, and she is also ambitious for the choir. She is also a good singer! I find myself constantly challenged by her, but also supported and assisted in my own work with and for the group. Despite her hugely responsible day job and the small amount of time she has for sleeping between getting home each day and starting again the next, she still manages to deal with the major workload this choir generates. We all owe her a huge debt of gratitude. She will be a hard act to follow, but I am confident that whoever comes out with the most votes in the election today will be a great chairman. Sam will, I know, be on hand for advice and help and we can be sure of a good future ahead of us with a supportive committee to help as well. But to Sam, I want to record my deepest thanks and I am sure the thanks of all of us for everything she has done to help make what the Whitehall Choir has become today. 
Thanks, too, to Ken Holmes, as always, for his wonderful work as treasurer. His care and attention to detail, and the fact that I never have to ask for anything. He is always on the case before I get there. Amazingly organised, thoughtful and entirely professional. Another great person heading up the professionalism of the choir’s dealings with others.
The choir is very well served by the whole committee who work hard with all their individual briefs. We are very lucky. Their work keeps everything running smoothly, efficiently and allows the rest of us to get on either with our jobs or just to turn up and sing without having to worry about the admin!
Let’s all work together to try hard to make the next season build on the terrific achievements of this season now just past. We are definitely moving in the right direction!
ANNEX C - Treasurer’s Report to AGM, July 2010
Preamble

· Dealing here mainly with operating costs of season and how we fund them

· Caveat: last concert only 3 days ago; season ends in c.4 weeks!

· Last August: Ritz!

· 3 papers e-mailed: General budget (inc. concerts); 2 covering concerts in detail

General end-of-season situation (projected)

· Looking at c.£1,550 deficit (£2,500 projected at start of season)

· Operating costs c.£38,750 (£21,505 net); income c.£37,200 (£19,970 net)

· Main reason for deficit: loss of Ritz (£2,700 net) – built into budget pre-season

· Main reason for projected deficit less than budgeted: November concert

Expenditure breakdown

· Concert subsidies: £12,300 (57%)

· Rehearsals (WHC): £7,650 (35%)

· Administration (including auditions): £725 (<3.5%)

· Rehearsals (non-WHC): £645 (3%)

· Website: £180: (<0.5%)

· Come & Sing subsidy £150 (<0.5%)

Income breakdown

· Subscriptions: £13,815 (69.5%)

· Tax refunds on subs: £3,650 (18%)

· Fundraising (including CDs): £1,765 (9%)

· Donations: (3.5%)

“But where do my SUBS go?”

· 72 subscription-paying members (full- and part-) - average: £192

· Average tax refund: £51

· Add net fundraising of £1,765 – average: £24.50

· So we each raise, on average, £267.50

· Add to this: £700 donations (£10 for each of us) and £1,550 from reserves (£21.50)

· Of this:

· Rehearsals cost each of us £106.25 - £3/week

· Concert subsidies: £171 (over three concerts)

· Administration: (inc. auditions): £10

· Preparation for non-WHC concert: £8

So what does all this mean?

· Deficit (planned, because of recording) of £2,000 last year, followed by £1,550 this year – we started season with balance of c.£5,250 (of which £3,500 is liquid); we will probably end it with c.£3,750 (say £2,600 liquid).

· This is c.£1,000 less than the officers (trustees) regard as a comfortable carry-over.

· What to do about it?

a. We CANNOT AFFORD another loss-making season – and we certainly can’t contemplate more costly “extras” (such as recordings) .

b. We could put up subs: 3% (default position) would raise only <£500; 5% (£10) would raise c.£800.

c. Two concerts (cf 1) next season without orchestra could save £2,500-£3,000

d. Every 100 extra seats sold for a SJSS concert (1.5 per member) raises c.£1,200.

e. If every member sold one more of our Christmas CDs, that’s £700.

PS: Jubilee Fund (reserve account) has a healthy £23,000 balance, but we should only really use interest - and only for developmental purposes – but interest paid on trustee accounts at present is awful.

Recommendations: 

· Reluctant to put full subs up beyond £200 in present financial climate, but £10 is default position unless this AGM changes it;

· We contain our costs, I believe, very well; I would be reluctant to recommend that we contain them further by making further compromises on our concerts;

· I would dearly like to believe we can get back to (at least) break-even by selling what we joined for, and what we do best – which is to sing!

Thanks:

Once again, I must thank everyone – particularly those who have done more than the “average member”– who has helped us either to raise additional funds or keep our costs down. There are too many to mention, but I give just three examples:

· The handful of people who do the rehearsal refreshments helped us raise over £600;

· Moira: new Sponsors scheme (as well as Friends);

· Paul continues to find us good, young soloists on very good terms – and then makes the terms even better by enabling me to claim grants from a Trust to help pay their fees (£500 for latest concert).

A final word – repeated from last year! We usually aim to break even, at least, over a season. This season’s operational deficit – due entirely to the recording project – will reduce our reserves to a level very close to that which the officers consider the minimum with which to start each new season. We must get back to a break-even regime very quickly. When I took on this job 10 years ago, we were living beyond our means; I have no wish to see us return to that position!

Ken Holmes, 6 July 2010

